MINUTES OF THE MARYLAND STATE BOARD OF EDUCATION

Tuesday – Wednesday

December 2 - 3, 2003

Maryland State Board of Education

200 W. Baltimore Street

Baltimore, Maryland 21201

The Maryland State Board of Education met in  regular session on Tuesday, December 2, 2003 and Wednesday, December 3, 2003 at the Maryland State Board of Education building.  The following members were in attendance:  Dr. Edward Root, President; Ms. Jo Ann T.Bell, Vice President; Dr. Philip Benzil; Mr. Calvin Disney; Rev. Clarence Hawkins; Mr. Walter Levin; Dr. Karabelle Pizzigati; Dr. John Wisthoff; Christopher Caniglia, and Dr. Nancy S. Grasmick, Secretary/Treasurer and State Superintendent of Schools.  Late arrival on Tuesday only:  Mr. Dunbar Brooks.  Late arrival on Tuesday and Wednesday:  Dr. Maria C. Torres-Queral.  

   Valerie V. Cloutier, Principal Counsel, Assistant Attorney General and the following staff members were present:  Dr. A. Skipp Sanders, Deputy State Superintendent, Office of Administration; Mr. Richard Steinke, Deputy State Superintendent for Instruction and Academic Acceleration; Dr. Ron Peiffer, Deputy State Superintendent for Academic Policy; and Mr. Anthony L. South, Executive Director to the State Board.  

CONSENT AGENDA
   Upon motion by Mr. Levin, seconded by Ms. Bell, and                        

ITEMS



with unanimous agreement, the State Board approved the consent






agenda items as follows:  (In Favor – 9):


Approval of Minutes of October 29, 2003


Approval of Minutes of November 19, 2003 


Personnel (copy attached to these minutes)


Budget Adjustments

INTRODUCTION


   Dr. Grasmick introduced Daren Hornbeck, former Teacher of the 





Year, who was present to observe the State Board meeting.

PUBLIC CHARTER

  Mr. Richard Steinke provided an update on the implementation of

SCHOOLS



the public charter school legislation.  The Maryland Public Charter 

IMPLEMENTATION

School Act of 2003 took effect July 1, 2003.  A requirement of the 

UPDATE



law is that each local board of education submit their policies 

concerning charter schools to the State Board of Education by 

November 2003.  The department has received policies from each 

school system as required and staff are now in the process of 

PUBLIC CHARTER

conducting a technical review of each submission.  Each local school 

SCHOOLS



system will be advised of any changes and/or clarifications that may 

IMPLEMENTATION

be needed.

UPDATE – Continued






   Mr. Steinke reported that the law also requires that MSDE provide 


technical assistance to local school systems and potential charter 


school applicants.  MSDE along with the National Association of 


Charter School Authorizers and the Maryland Charter School 


Network conducted a statewide workshop  for local boards of education and school system staff concerning the responsibilities that they have as public charter school authorizers.  Also, a statewide workshop was conducted in November 2003 for potential charter school applicants from throughout the State.


   The Department has developed a website which contains information for both public charter school authorizers and potential applicants.  This website will be used to promote and guide the development of high performing charter schools.

ENROLLMENT


   Ms. Mary Clapsaddle, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of 

COMMITTEE


Business Services, and Ms. Donna Gunning, Staff Specialist, Division

FINAL REPORT


of Business Services, reviewed the recommendations in this report.

Ms. Clapsaddle reported that the Bridge to Excellence in Public Schools Act required MSDE to form a committee to study enrollment issues in order to ensure that the school finance system established by that legislation would accurately reflect the workload of each school system.  
Ms. Clapsaddle indicated that the recommendations fall into three categories:  (1) technical recommendations regarding revisions to the recordkeeping manual used by local school systems; (2) an analysis of the costs and benefits of adjusting state aid to address the needs of systems with increasing or decreasing enrollment; and (3) audit procedures and policies.  

Ms. Clapsaddle reviewed each recommendation as follows:

Record Retention 

These changes align the new enrollment dates and identify the documents that are to be retained for audit purposes.

Increasing and Decreasing Enrollment

The Increasing and Decreasing Enrollment Subgroup of the Enrollment Committee conducted a cost and benefit analysis of six options identified by the committee.  The subgroup determined that options causing school systems to see a decrease in State Aid were not viable options.  The subgroup, therefore, developed a hybrid

ENROLLMENT


  model allowing school systems to use the greater of three possible 

COMMITTEE


  enrollment counts (second-prior year, prior year or projected current 

FINAL REPORT


  year – based on Department of Planning projections) to calculate an 

(Continued)
  add-on grant.  Based on this work, the committee’s

  recommendations are:



  1.
Pursue Hybrid 2 as the option to assist school systems with 


increasing and decreasing enrollment.  In this hybrid the greatest of three possible enrollment counts would be used to drive the calculation.  The three counts are second prior-year actual full time equivalent (FTE), prior-year actual FTE, or projected increase in enrollment based on Department of Planning estimates.  This option allows school systems with a higher second-prior year FTE or a higher projected current-year FTE to receive an add-on grant, compensating those school systems for the difference from the FTE used to calculate their Foundation grants.

                                                                2.
The committee also recommends, based on the Hybrid 2 model, that local school systems and the State be protected from variances in Department of Planning projections by way of a Subsequent Allocation and Adjustment as explained in the final report.  

   Ms. Clapsaddle reported that the cost of using this model would

total an estimate of about $18 million plus $5 million for the hold

harmless proposal.  Given the State’s current fiscal situation, the 

Committee requests that this part of the charge be revisited in the 

future if budget implications prevent consideration in this fiscal year.

Audit Policies and Procedures   

Due to the large percentage of the sampled number of Free and Reduced Priced Meal (FRPM) applicants whose benefits could be terminated for lack of verification and the impact this reduction would have on local school systems’ State Aid for the Compensatory Education Program, the committee recommends the following:

a. Reduce the FRPM count as submitted on October 31 of the prior fiscal year by both those applicants who, through the federal verification process completed by December 15 of the prior fiscal year, were deemed ineligible for meal benefits and those applicants with terminated benefits due to failure to respond to requests for verification data.  This reduction would be taken on a one for one basis.  

ENROLLMENT


b.  The FRPM audit will verify that local school system testing is in 

COMMITTEE


     accordance with federal guidelines.  In the unlikely event that the 

FINAL REPORT


     testing methodology does not meet the federal guidelines, the 

(continued)



     Audit Office will select a representative sample for verification by 

     the local school system.




   Ms. Clapsaddle indicated that the report is due to the General 




Assembly in January.  The Board raised concerns about relying 




solely on the federal verification process which might be too


restrictive.  The staff was asked to revisit this verification process with an eye toward looking at what other kinds of verifications might be appropriate and less burdensome for local school systems. Also, local school systems should be made fully aware of the implications of this verification process.

   Dr. Grasmick requested staff to work on including language that will address the concerns of the Board and to request an extension of the report submission to February instead of January.

   Upon motion by Dr. Pizzigati, seconded by Dr. Wisthoff, and with unanimous approval, the State Board approved the report with the understanding that staff will hold additional discussions with stakeholders concerning the methodologies for the verification process for FRPM students.  (In Favor – 10)

REVIEW OF 


   Ms. Joann Carter, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of  

MASTER PLANS


Student and School Services and Dr. Ronald Friend, Director,

Comprehensive Planning and School Support Office, Division of  Student and School Services, provided an overview of the Master Plans and recommendations for final approval.

   Ms. Carter reported that all school systems submitted their Master Plans by the October 1, 2003 deadline.  Since that time, Dorchester County Public Schools has requested an extension until December 31, 2003 to complete revisions to their plan.  The Baltimore City Public Schools has withdrawn their plan in order to better align fiscal and human resources related to plan implementation.

   Ms. Carter stated that the Department convened 13 peer review panels to evaluate all Master Plans.  The purpose of the peer review was to determine if each Master Plan addressed the required components and included goals and strategies to promote academic excellence among all students and eliminate performance gaps.  In making determinations about the Master Plan, the reviewers had to use the “Peer Review Evaluation” instrument.  As a result of that evaluation, peer review panels compiled a preliminary consensus report about the strengths and weaknesses regarding their assigned school system’s Master Plans.

REVIEW OF



   Ms. Carter indicated that as a part of the review process, panel 

MASTER PLANS


members participated in site visits with the local planning team to 

(continued)



discuss the plan in more detail and to review the panel’s preliminary 

consensus report.  Based on the site visit, each panel prepared a final 

consensus report and made approval recommendations regarding the

assigned school system’s Master Plan.





   Dr. Friend provided highlights of the plans and exemplary 




features of some of the individual local school system plans.

   Ms. Carter reviewed the observations and lessons that staff have learned from this process which are:

1. Amount of time to conduct reviews, write reports, and verify information.

2. Integration of MSDE Technical Reviews into peer review panel findings.

3. Integration of ESEA budget forms and reporting of revenues.

4. MSDE areas for technical assistance to support five year plans.

5. Professional learning experiences of review team members.

6. New ideas and practices gleaned from review of Master Plans.

7. Professional dialogue and comfort level about the seriousness of effort.

   Upon motion by Dr. Benzil, seconded by Rev. Hawkins, and with unanimous approval, the State Board approved the Master Plans of 22 local school systems.  (In Favor – 10)

COMAR



   Dr. John Smealie, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of

13A.07.02.01 



Certification and Accreditation; Dr. Joanne Ericson, Branch Chief,

TERMS OF



Certification Branch, Division of Certification and Accreditation;

EMPLOYMENT


and Ms. Lori Hopkins, Assistant Attorney General, Office of Legal

(WITHDRAW &


Counsel, reviewed this regulation.  The purpose of the proposed

REPUBLISH)


change is to align regulatory language pertaining to terms of 






employment with recently reviewed certification language.  These

amendments also include changing the name of the Provisional Certificate to Conditional Certificate.

   Upon motion by Mr. Levin, seconded by Dr. Pizzigati, and with unanimous approval, the State Board adopted these proposed amendments.  (In Favor – 10)

HIGH SCHOOL


   Dr. Grasmick stated that this session on the high school
ASSESSMENTS


assessments is to present to the Board the conceptual framework to

restructure graduation requirements to include the linkage of passing the high school assessments as a part of the requirement for students to obtain a high school diploma.  As the Board reviews and discusses the proposed framework, staff will gain direction in the crafting of the regulation.  The draft regulations will be reviewed by the Board in January or February, 2004 before they are published in the Maryland Register for public comment.  A final decision will probably not be made until May 2004. 




   Dr. Grasmick reviewed the history of the development and 




implementation of the assessments.  In 1993, a task force charged


with recommending revisions to Maryland’s graduation requirements regulation suggested increased credit requirements in mathematics and science and the introduction of service learning requirements.  The panel further suggested that Maryland consider requiring students to pass state-developed end-of-course tests in core high school academic subjects.  


   The Core Learning Goals for eleven high school courses were approved in 1996 and disseminated to all school systems and high schools in the State for implementation.  Since then, all local school systems have certified that the Core Learning Goals are fully implemented in their curricula.  Thus, instruction associated with the related courses has been in place seven years.


   Dr. Grasmick invited the following staff members to join in the discussion of the proposed framework:



Dr. Carol Ann Baglin, Assistant State Superintendent

Division of Special Education/Early Intervention Services



Ms. Joann Carter, Assistant State Superintendent








Division of Student and School Services






Dr. Jim Foran, Director, High School and Postsecondary








Initiatives, Professional and Strategic Development







Mr. Gary Heath, Assistant State Superintendent








Division of Planning, Results and Information 








Management







Dr. Ron Peiffer, Deputy State Superintendent for Academic 

Policy, and







Ms. Valerie Cloutier, Principal Counsel, Office of Legal








Counsel, Attorney General’s Office






    Dr. Grasmick stressed that the high school assessment is not the






single factor involved in a student receiving a diploma.  The student 

must take the course, pass the course and comply with local school system requirements if there are any.  Since these are 9th grade

HIGH SCHOOL


assessments, students will have an opportunity to take the assessments 

ASSESSMENTS


10 times in each subject area and be provided with assistance before 

(continued)



the time of graduation.

   Dr. Grasmick reviewed the proposed routes for high school completion as follows:

(
Maryland High School Diploma

-
Pass all 4 High School Assessments (HSA) or combination of HSA and state-approved, aligned substitute tests




(
Local High School Diploma




-
Pass 3 out of 4 HSA




(
Local High School IEP Diploma

· Take all 4 HSAA

(
Certificate of Program Completion

· Take assigned test; complete IEP

(
Diploma (Examination for non-enrolled students)

· Pass GED test or External High School Program Assessment

   The State Board members engaged in a discussion with staff on the proposal.  Dr. Root indicated that the purpose of the session was to provide an opportunity for the Board to receive an overview of the proposal and to express their concerns and questions.  The State Board will take action on this issue at the December 3, 2003 meeting.

RECESS AND


   Pursuant to §10-503(a)(1)(i) & (iii) and §10-508(a)(1), (7) and

EXECUTIVE



(8) of the State Government Article, Annotated Code of Maryland,

SESSION



and upon motion by Ms. Bell, seconded by Mr. Levin, and with

unanimous agreement, the Maryland State Board of Education met in closed session on Tuesday, December 2, 2003, in Conference Room 1, 8th floor, at the Maryland State Department of Education.  The executive session commenced at 1:00 p.m.

   The following members were in attendance:  Edward Root; Jo Ann T. Bell; Philip Benzil; Calvin Disney; Clarence Hawkins; Walter Levin; Karabelle Pizzigati; Maria Torres-Queral; John Wisthoff; Christopher Caniglia; Nancy S. Grasmick; A. Skipp Sanders; Richard Steinke; Ron Peiffer; Valerie V. Cloutier, and Anthony South.

   The State Board deliberated the following appeals and the decisions of these cases will be announced publicly:

RECESS AND


(
Jeff and Marinelle Carter v. Howard County Board of 

EXECUTIVE SESSION


Education – student transfer dispute

(continued)





(
Jerry & Jullian Keene v. Washington County Board of 

Education – consolidated grievances of racial and other 

discrimination toward a student

(
John Schlamp v. Howard County Board of Education – request to dismiss superintendent and principal

(
Diann & Bryan Silberman v. Carroll County Board of Education – student suspension




The State Board also authorized the issuance of four pending





opinions.


   Dr. Grasmick briefly discussed certain personnel matters and a litigation matter involving the Baltimore City Public School System.  The State Board took no action on these matters.

Dr. Grasmick notified the Board that there are three potential vacancies as of July 1, 2004 on the Baltimore City Board of School Commissioners.  Dr. Root asked Dr. Wisthoff, Mr. Brooks, and Calvin Disney to serve on the committee that will recruit and review candidates for the Baltimore City Board and make recommendations to the State Board for a list of nominees to be forwarded to the Mayor and Governor.  Dr. Root asked Dr. Wisthoff to chair the committee.

Dr. Grasmick discussed a personnel matter involving the Prince George’s County Public School System.  The State Board took no action on this matter.

Dr. Grasmick and Dr. Root discussed school construction issues in Allegany County.  The State Board took no action on this matter.

Dr. Grasmick advised the Board on an MSDE personnel matter.  The State Board took no action on that matter.

The State Baord discussed five internal management matters and gave direction to staff on follow-up actions.

The executive session concluded at 2:20 p.m.

LEGAL ARGUMENTS

   The Board heard oral arguments in the following cases:

Sheila Lewis-Moore v. Baltimore City Board of School                
Commissioners

Francis Murray v. Anne Arundel County Board of Education

NATIONAL



   Dr. Grasmick introduced Ms. Kati Haycock Executive Director,

PERSPECTIVE ON 

Education Trust, to discuss the national perspective on high school

HIGH SCHOOL


exit exams.  Ms. Haycock indicated that there is not a state or 

EXIT EXAMS


community that has not put into place large numbers of initiatives, 

and policy changes aimed at improving the achievement results of students.  There has been some improvement in the elementary schools and middle schools but most states are losing students in the high school years.  Moreover, over the last 10 years the amount of learning by students during their high school years has actually declined.   





   Ms. Haycock reported that when you look at various assessment




measures that compare American students and international students,




our students are growing much less than their counterparts in other


other countries.  The only measure we as a country score high in is a


measure that we are not proud of and that is the gap between our highest achieving and our lowest achieving students.  The data shows that poor children and children of color are much less likely than their more advantaged counterparts to remain in school through the high school diploma.


   Statistics show that for Hispanics about 35% are not getting a high school diploma and African American students about 20% don’t get a high school diploma.  Even though 75% of the high school graduates go to college, they do not remain to the sophomore year of college.  It is clearly indicated that the diploma that is being provided doesn’t represent the knowledge and skills that students need in this economy or for post-secondary education.


   Ms. Haycock indicated that Maryland carved out a strategy almost 10 years ago to make an essential shift from a high school diploma that was based primarily on the student attending enough classes no matter whether they learned or not, to a diploma that was awarded based on what the student actually learned.  It is important to follow through on that strategy because from a national experience there is nothing that grabs a student’s attention more than making the test count.


   Ms. Haycock stated that virtually all survey data from high school students show that students believe that they should have to pass a test demonstrating skills in order to get a high school diploma. It is very clear that teachers are more likely to change their practice if they know there are consequences for their students.  It is important to remember that making the test counts also grabs the attention of students, teachers and administrators. Ms. Haycock indicated that there is nothing that is more likely to get the attention of policy makers for additional investments in education than the prospect of hundreds or thousands of students being denied a high school diploma.

NATIONAL



   Ms. Haycock encouraged the State Board not to back down from 

PERSPECTIVE ON


moving forward to making the assessments count and that students be 

HIGH SCHOOL


encouraged to reach a high standard of knowledge in each of the core 

EXIT EXAMS


subject areas.

(continued)






   The Board heard comments from the following persons:







Name



Topic







Vincent Piscano

High School Assessment tests

June Streckfus


High school Standards & 






Assessments

Catriona Johnson

Diplomas for Children with






Disabilities

Mr & Mrs. Bauleke

High School Assessments

Dr. Wendell Teets

High School Assessments

Leslie Margolis

Maryland Disability Law Center

Sue Allison


High School Assessments

Teresa LaMaster

High School Assessments for






Special Education

Dr. Sylvester McKay

High School Assessments

Dr. Barbara Dezmon

High School Assessments

INTRODUCTION OF

   Ms. Elizabeth Crosby, Immediate Past President of the Maryland 

PTA PRESIDENT
Parent Teacher Association (PTA) introduced the new President of the Maryland PTA, Ms. Esther Parker.  


   Ms. Crosby gave brief remarks indicating that the PTA’s mission and purpose is the full rounded education of every child in the State of Maryland to his/her potential.  Dr. Grasmick announced that she has  appointed Ms. Parker as Chairperson of the recently established Maryland Parents Advisory Council.

EXECUTIVE



   Pursuant §10-503(a)(1)(iii) of the State Government Article, 

SESSION AND


Annotated Code of Maryland, and upon motion by Ms. Bell, 

ADJOURNMENT 


seconded by Mr. Levin, and with unanimous agreement, the 

Maryland State Board of Education met in closed session on Tuesday, December 2, 2003, in the 7th floor Board Room at the Maryland State Department of Education.  The executive session commenced at 4:45 p.m.

   The following members were in attendance:  Edward Root; Jo Ann T. Bell; Philip Benzil; Dunbar Brooks; Calvin Disney; Clarence Hawkins; Walter Levin; Karabelle Pizzigati; John Wisthoff; Christopher Caniglia; Nancy S. Grasmick; A. Skipp Sanders; Richard Steinke; Ron Peiffer; Valerie V. Cloutier, and Anthony South.

EXECUTIVE 


   The State Board deliberated the following appeal and the decision SESSION AND


of this case will be announced publicly:

ADJOURNMENT

(continued)




(
Sheila Lewis-Moore v. Baltimore City Board of 

School Commissioners – teacher termination for incompetency and willful neglect of duty






   The executive session concluded at 5:05 p.m.

RECONVENED


   The State Board reconvened on Wednesday, December 3, 2003 at






9:00 a.m.

MILKEN



   Dr. Grasmick introduced this year’s recipients of the Milken 

WINNERS



National Educator Award.  Maryland has had a partnership with

 



the Milken Family Foundation for eleven years.  The winners of the

Milken prize receive a non-restricted cash award of $25,000.  This cash award will be presented at the annual Milken National 




Educators Conference in Washington, DC in May 2004.






   This year’s recipients are:







Deborah Pulley, Principal, Calvert Middle School








Calvert County Public Schools







Karen Luniewski, Science Research Teacher, Century








High School, Carroll County Public Schools






   Ms. Darla Strouse, Director, Corporate and Foundation

Partnerships, Office of Partnerships, Grants and Resource Development, provided a brief profile of each recipient’s accomplishments.  The Board viewed a video clip capturing the award announcement at both schools.

Each recipient gave remarks about the meaning of this recognition to them personally and professionally.  Dr. Grasmick and Dr. Root presented each recipient with the Milken National Educator crystal obelisk and an MSDE/State Board citation.

MARYLAND



   Ms. Mary Clapsaddle, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of 

GEOGRAPHIC


Business Services and Ms. Donna Gunning, Staff Specialist, 

COST INDEX


Division of Business Services, provided an update on the progress






of creating this index.

Ms. Clapsaddle reported that The Bridge to Excellence in Public Schools Act required MSDE to contract with a private entity to develop a geographic cost of education index (GCEI) that will recognize the variations in the costs of education that are outside the control of local school systems in different geographic areas of the State.  The law also requires the contractor to make recommendations 

MARYLAND



on the appropriate use of the index, given the State’s new finance GEOGRAPHIC


structure for public education.

COST INDEX

(continued)
   Ms. Clapsaddle indicated that for the current year, FY 2004, the legislature used a national index which included some adjustments for Maryland and applied adjustments to four jurisdictions that are generally seen as high costs.  Those jurisdictions are:  Anne Arundel County; Baltimore City, Howard County and Montgomery County.  The amount of the percentage adjustment was specified in the statute.

MSDE awarded a contract to the National Conference of State Legislatures to fulfill this requirement.  A State Steering Committee was formed to provide an opportunity for stakeholders to inform the vendors on the uniqueness of Maryland.  Members of the steering committee consisted of selected individuals with a degree of expertise in fiscal and/or economic analyses.  

The Maryland GCEI will be based on a hedonic wage model, which is used to predict the relative cost of hiring teachers of comparable quality into school districts with different school, district, and community characteristics.  In creating this index, the impact of cost of living, quality of life, and working conditions will be measured against the average salary for an equally qualified teacher.

The final index will be a compilation of separate cost indices for teachers, professional non-teaching staff as well as the non-wage costs which are primarily comprised of energy costs.  The indices will be combined based on the statewide average budget share for each personnel category.

Ms. Clapsaddle indicated that the Steering Committee is scheduled to meet on December 16th .  Any final adjustments will be made and the report will be forwarded to the Governor and the General Assembly for their consideration.  The State Board will also receive a copy of the final report.

HIGH SCHOOL


   Dr. Grasmick reviewed the recommendations made at yesterday’s   

ASSESSMENTS


meeting on the routes to a student receiving a high school diploma.

AS A 




Staff will use these recommendations to craft a regulation that will

GRADUATION


be brought back to the State Board in January or February to begin 

REQUIREMENT


the regulatory process.  This process would include hearings, and

comments from stakeholders before a final decision would be made probably in May 2004.

   State Board members were again allowed an opportunity to voice their concerns and comments about these recommendations.

HIGH SCHOOL


   Upon motion by Mr. Caniglia, seconded by Mr. Disney, the

ASSESSMENTS


State Board approved the legal process of going forward with

AS A GRADUATION

the concept of making high school assessments one requirement

REQUIREMENT


of graduation from schools in Maryland.  (In Favor – 9;  

(continued)



Opposed – 2 – Mr. Brooks and Dr. Wisthoff)


PRESIDENT’S


   Mr. Caniglia attended the Washington Post Distinguished



DISCUSSION


Educational Leadership Award program where his high school 

principal was recognized.  He has been asked to serve on the National Association of State Boards of Education (NASBE) study group for high school athletics.

   Mr. Disney attended the States’ Institute on International Education two-day conference held in Washington, DC.

   Dr. Pizzigati attended the Maryland Parent Teachers Association PTA) convention.  She attended an awards dinner where Dr. Root was recognized for his leadership as an alumni of the University of Maryland College of Education. Dr. Pizzigati has agreed to serve on the NASBE study group on closing the achievement gap.  She also attended the AAIMS Dinner.

   Dr. Wisthoff attended a meeting with representatives of the Maryland Association of Boards of Education (MABE).  He also attended a planning session on Hancock’s resolution in Anne Arundel County.

   Ms. Bell attended the executive session and ad hoc committee of Maryland Association of Boards of Education (MABE) to discuss avenues of communication with local boards of education.  Ms. Bell has been meeting with three different counties on alternative ways to build/lease schools.

   Rev. Hawkins spoke to a group of volunteers for the Kent County

Public Schools.  He also spoke to the PTA group at the elementary school where he previously served as principal.

   Mr. Brooks attended the AAIMS dinner.  He attended the States’ Institute on International Education two-day conference held in Washington, DC. He also attended the second meeting of the Task Force on the Education of African American Males which was held in Annapolis.

   Dr. Root attended the AAIMS dinner.  He attended the Maryland Initiative for New Teachers (MINT) regional meeting held in Cumberland, MD and a Friend of Education Award program sponsored by Citi Group.  Dr. Root also attended the CEASOM conference held in Towson, MD.

OPINIONS



   Ms. Cloutier announced the following opinions:


(  03-38
Cassandra Marshall v. Baltimore City Board

of School Commissioners --  The appeal involved a challenge to the relocation of an alternative program.  The State Board has found that the appellant did not have standing.  Alternatively, the State Board would have affirmed the local decision on the merits.







(  03-39
Gary Rosenthal v. Dorchester County









Board of Education --   The State Board 

has upheld a non-renewal decision made by the local board.







(  03-40
Nicole Scott v. Wicomico County Board of









Education – The appeal involved an employee 









grievance and the State Board has affirmed the









local board’s decision.







(  03-41
Sherry Warren v. Montgomery County Board









of Education --  The State Board has affirmed









the denial of a student transfer request.

ADJOURNMENT


   The State Board adjourned at 11:20 a.m.










Respectfully submitted,










Nancy S. Grasmick










Secretary/Treasurer

NSG:sgc

APPROVED:
January 27, 2004
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